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January 16, 2012 

 

 

 

National Vaccine Program Office 

US Department of Health and Human Services 

Attn: Healthcare Personnel Influenza Vaccination Subgroup 

200 Independence Ave, SW 

Room 733-G.3 

Washington, DC 20201 

 

Dear Subgroup Members: 

 

On behalf of 1.5 million members of the American Federation of Teachers (AFT), I 

thank you for the opportunity to submit comments on the draft Recommendations on 

Strategies to Achieve the Healthy People 2020 Annual Goal of 90% Influenza Vaccine Coverage for 

Health Care Personnel (15 December 2011, V1.8).  The AFT represents over 75,000 

healthcare personnel in the AFT Healthcare division. Those healthcare workers include 

nurses in both acute care and long-term care facilities, school nurses, medical and 

radiological technologists and environmental service workers among others. We 

commend the sub-group in addressing both the interests of patient and healthcare 

personnel (HCP) in their recommendations to the National Vaccine Advisory 

Committee (NVAC).  

 

The American Federation of Teachers submitted comments to the National Vaccine 

Program Office draft policy in January 2009. At the time we recommended that the NVP 

look to the comprehensive regulatory approach developed by OSHA on blood-borne 

pathogen exposure as a model to improve both healthcare personnel and patient safety. 

We are heartened that the Assistant Secretary of the Department of Health and Human 

Services (DHHS) acted upon some of our comments and constituted a working group to 

produce recommendations for the larger National Vaccine Plan and that DHHS reached 

out to the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) and the National 

Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) to participate in the process. As 

indicated by the Healthcare Personnel Influenza Vaccination Subgroup’s (HPIVS) 

report, consideration was given to a more comprehensive approach to reaching the goal 

of greater healthcare personnel influenza immunization.  

 

 It is our understanding that the sub-group was charged with focusing its 

recommendations on improving influenza immunization rates of healthcare personnel 

(HCP) to reach the Healthy People annual goal of 90% influenza vaccine coverage.  We 

believe that the HCPIVS recommendations are more nuanced than those in the previous 

NVP drafts. The current draft recommendations acknowledge that data are lacking and 
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that more surveillance of HCP immunization should be conducted before universal 

adoption of HCP mandatory immunization is recommended. However, the report 

indicates that the majority of the working group leans strongly in favor of mandatory 

immunization.  

 

We remain unconvinced that mandatory influenza immunization is the most effective 

and sole approach for reaching the goal of 90% immunization of all healthcare workers. 

We concur with the first two recommendations of the working group. Comprehensive 

influenza infection prevention programs are essential for all healthcare facilities and 

settings; HCP immunization goals should be a part of those programs. However, the 

AFT believes that the subgroup has not given due consideration to a comprehensive 

occupational safety and health regulatory approach as an equally effective approach to 

achieving the 90% goal. Currently, there has been a patch-work of adoption of sound 

infection control and healthcare worker occupational safety and health programs on the 

part of healthcare employers. Granted, one may find exemplary models of these 

programs among larger healthcare employers. Others – especially smaller healthcare 

employers - however have been slow to take a comprehensive approach to protecting 

patients and healthcare workers. For instance, too many have neglected the training and 

information that are promoted in the sub-group report.  They have not developed 

programs to encourage or create incentives for workers with influenza-like illnesses (ILI) 

to take sick leave and/or be evaluated by a healthcare provider. Others may have 

adopted the practice of mandatory influenza immunization but have passed on the costs 

to many low-wage healthcare workers who can ill-afford the economic burden. 

 

We would recommend expanding recommendation three to include other key federal 

agencies in creating incentives and requirements – especially the Occupational Safety 

and Health Administration.  A comprehensive OSHA standard is the most effective 

vehicle for bringing the healthcare personnel immunization to scale. The mandate should 

be the adoption of a comprehensive standard similar to OSHA blood-borne pathogen 

standard with requirements for training, voluntary immunization and declination after 

education. When healthcare personnel received training as part of the OSHA blood-

borne pathogen standard, they- readily accepted hepatitis vaccine as part of a broad 

program with the result of improved both worker and patient safety.  

 

The AFT believes that the subgroup can strengthen its recommendations in other areas 

as well – especially in the arena of research. The subgroup acknowledges the gaps in 

surveillance and research evidence as well as the lack of standard measures healthcare 

employers can use to gauge HP immunization. AFT believes that the sub-group should 

expand the recommendation for research to include vaccine efficacy among healthcare 

workers. Universal healthcare personnel influenza immunization may be an imperfect 
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solution for protecting both patients and workers.  What little research we have to date1 

indicates that the effectiveness in target populations varies considerably. Those persons 

with co-morbidities such as diabetes, cardiovascular disease and other chronic illnesses 

do not readily mount an adequate immune response after vaccination and hence 

constitute a population at risk for infection after immunization. There is some indication 

that healthcare workers as a group are less healthy than the general population2. A 

review of healthcare insurance costs for healthcare personnel revealed that HP were 

more likely to be diagnosed with serious chronic diseases such as asthma, diabetes and 

heart disease than the general population. HP may need to be considered a vulnerable 

population with a different set of assumptions made about immune response to seasonal 

influenza vaccines than those made for a healthy, young population.  More research 

through long-term prospective studies on vaccine efficacy within HP is essential to 

inform policy recommendations. 

 

 Similarly the efficacy of influenza seasonal immunization appears to fluctuate 

significantly from year to year and no surveillance or research tools exist to gauge 

efficacy during an influenza season.  One researcher estimates the seasonal influenza 

vaccine efficacy to hover around 59%.3  And we may reasonably anticipate influenza 

seasons when the antigenic match of the vaccine and the circulating viruses is low.  In 

such seasons, reliance on universal HP immunization may not prove to protect either 

healthcare workers or patients.  

 

Clearly much more aggressive research is required to gauge vaccine efficacy and 

immunologic response among healthcare personnel before sweeping policy can be made. 

 

The AFT believes that establishing a mandatory seasonal influenza program is a change 

to the terms and conditions of employment. Therefore those healthcare employers with 

unionized workforces cannot unilaterally implement mandatory influenza programs with 

the consequence of discipline or discharge for those unwilling to do so without 

negotiating with the union should the union wish to do so. The National Labor 

Relations Board (NLRB) recently upheld that right in its decision in the Virginia Mason 

Hospital and Washington State Nurses Association, Case 19-CA-30154, August 23, 

2011. In our opinion, a far better seasonal influenza infection control program that 

includes HP seasonal influenza policies would also result when employers and worker 

representatives enter negotiations.  

 

                                                      
1
 Michiels B et al. A systematic review of the evidence on the effectiveness and risks of inactivated 

influenza vaccines in different target groups. Vaccine 29:9159-9170, 2011 
2
 Thomas Reuters Research Brief. August 2011. Sicker and Costlier: Healthcare Utilitzation among US 

Hospital Employees. 
3
 Osterholm MT et al. Efficacy and effectiveness of influenza vaccines: a systematic review and meta-

analysis. The Lancet Infectious Disease. Published online October 26, 2011. 
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In closing, the AFT believes that HCP influenza immunization alone is an imperfect 

strategy to guarantee both patient and healthcare worker safety. A better approach in our 

view is a comprehensive occupational health and infection control plan that includes 

voluntary immunization, training and education.  A regulatory approach is a far more 

efficient mechanism for reaching scale on healthcare personnel immunization. A 

regulatory approach will guarantee that many healthcare workers who do not work for 

large healthcare employers will be offered the vaccine at no cost, education, training and 

monitoring. Furthermore, we believe that focusing solely on mandatory influenza 

immunization may have a downside of neglect of other important strategies for reducing 

patient and worker exposure such as patient isolation, improved ventilation and personal 

protective equipment and clothing. At the same time, there is a striking need for broader 

research on vaccine efficacy especially among demographic sub-groups of healthcare 

personnel. 

 

Again, thank you again for the opportunity to submit comments. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Darryl Alexander 

Program Director 

AFT health and safety 
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Healthcare Personnel Influenza Immunization  
FR Doc 2011-32308 Filed 12-16-11 
 
The Association of American Physicians and Surgeons (AAPS), a national organization of 
physicians in all specialties founded in 1943 to preserve the sanctity of the patient-physician 
relationship, objects strenuously to any coercion of healthcare personnel to receive influenza 
immunization.  
 
It is a fundamental human right not to be subjected to medical interventions without fully 
informed consent.  
 
Like all medical interventions, influenza vaccination has risks as well as benefits. Safety testing 
has been limited, especially concerning long-term health effects of repeated vaccination. It is 
known that serious adverse effects sometimes occur, and may lead to death or chronic 
disability. Benefits have been difficult to demonstrate. Benefits to patient populations linked to 
vaccination rates of personnel, if demonstrable at all, are small. Outside of study populations 
such as long-term care facilities, benefits are largely hypothetical. 
 
The majority of healthcare workers decline annual influenza vaccination. The government has 
no constitutional authority to impose medical interventions on individuals, even if put to a 
majority vote. In the case of influenza vaccination, a majority vote of the affected individuals 
would apparently be negative. With what justification do “stakeholders” of Healthy People 
2020, which is apparently a public-private partnership without specific statutory authorization 
or oversight, advocate overruling Americans’ decision about their own health, even Americans 
who are medical professionals? 
 
The draft document itself reveals the poor quality of the evidence backing this 
recommendation. Estimates of annual “influenza-associated deaths” vary 13 fold, from 3,000 to 
49,000. This likely reflects annual variation in influenza prevalence as well as uncertain 
diagnostic criteria. Whatever causes this wide variation will vastly outweigh any effect of higher 
immunization rates, since efficacy under the best conditions is likely no better than 70%. Of the 
alleged 200,000 hospitalizations “for respiratory illnesses and heart conditions associated with 
seasonal influenza infections,” we have no idea how many involve vaccine-preventable 
influenza. The proportion that resulted from contact with unimmunized medical workers is also 
unknown but probably very small.  
 
The statement that “immunization is the most effective method for preventing infection from 
influenza and possible hospitalization or death” is an assertion unsupported by evidence. Better 
handwashing and respiratory hygiene, vitamin D supplementation, use of ultraviolet lights to 
decontaminate air in enclosed areas, or other methods have not been tested in comparison 
with immunization. 
 
Notably, recommendations do not include better safety testing of vaccine. This would include 
measures of health in vaccinated and unvaccinated populations, including prevalence of 

26



allergies and autoimmune conditions. It might also include measures of mercury levels in 
tissues, since influenza vaccine contains mercury in thimerosal, a known neurotoxin that 
accumulates in the body. Quantitative comparisons of mercury exposure from medical 
treatments with environmental exposures that are of concern to the Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA) should be part of informed consent. All vaccine components should be tested for 
potential allergy-inducing adjuvant effects, whether or not they are intended as adjuvants.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Jane M. Orient, M.D., Executive Director 
Association of American Physicians and Surgeons 
1601 N. Tucson Blvd. Suite 9 
Tucson, AZ 85716 
(800) 635-1196 
www.aapsonline.org 
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January 16, 2012 

 

National Vaccine Program Office 
US Dept. of Health and Human Services 
Attn: Healthcare Personnel Influenza Vaccination c/o Jennifer Gordon 
200 Independence Avenue, SW 
Room 733-G.3 
Washington, DC 20201 

 

Re:  HCPIVS Draft Recommendations to the NVAC Adult Immunization Working 
Group on Influenza Vaccine Coverage for Health Care Personnel 

 

Dear Sir or Madam:   
The Coalition of Kaiser Permanente Unions is composed of 28 local unions 
representing 95,000 frontline employees of the Kaiser Permanente health system. Our 
members work in primarily in hospitals, medical offices, and other supporting 
facilities, and have roles ranging from direct care providers such as nurses, therapists, 
and technicians, to support workers in environmental and food service, and reception 
and administration. 

The HCPIVS report has progressed in the direction of more a balanced tone, through a 
clearer recognition that vaccination is just one component of a comprehensive 
infection prevention program, and by referring often to the importance of worker 
education and information about flu prevention. However the recommendations 
remain quite unbalanced, in particular recommendation 4 suggesting employers 
consider a requirement for healthcare worker vaccination as a condition of 
employment, and leaves open that this requirement could not allow workers to decline 
for personal of philosophical reasons. We are also disappointed the recommendations 
do not address the need for improved, consistent, appropriate education of health care 
workers about flu prevention. 

We encourage NVAC to amend Recommendation #4 to call for an employer 
requirement to provide education, modeled after the highly successful OSHA 
Bloodborne Pathogens Standard’s education requirements for the Hepatitis B vaccine. 

  

The vaccine is not good enough to mandate 

We agree with the broad consensus that it is a worthwhile goal to increase the flu 
vaccination rates of healthcare workers. We believe it is worth the effort to have more 
workers and their families vaccinated to reduce their risk of getting the flu. It is 
encouraging that rates are increasing in the past few years as more effort has been put 
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into education and outreach around vaccination, and to make vaccination more easily 
available. 

However, we don’t understand where the Healthy People 2020 goal of 90% vaccination 
rate for healthcare workers came from and what evidence it was based upon. The 
HCPIVS, and their allies in the health industry, are trying to turn this figure from a 
broad population-wide goal, into a mandatory standard of performance. Yet we are not 
told why such a high rate is needed. And we particularly question why we should push 
so hard for a vaccine that in now acknowledged to be only moderately effective, and in 
some years has little effectiveness at all. 

The most recent review, from the fall of 2011, concludes flu the vaccine is only 59% 
effective in working age adults in a typical year.1  CDC and others had prior to this 
been claiming the vaccine was 70 to 90% effective. The evidence has been mounting 
against this claim, and finally the CDC has, as of last fall, adjusted its claim to a lower 
range of 50-70%. Unfortunately, this has not led to a pause in the push by some 
individuals and institutions to make vaccination a condition of employment for 
healthcare workers. 

The assumption that vaccinating health workers is necessary to protect patients 
seems logical, but this is not the same as having evidence that it is true to any 
significant degree. A 2007 review found the leading studies conducted in 
nursing homes showed no statistical evidence of increased infections among 
residents from transmission from healthcare workers to patients.2  A more 
recent review published November last year in the research journal Vaccine 
concludes, "The benefit of vaccinating healthcare workers to protect their 
patients remains highly questionable and should not be mandatory at present." 
3 

 

Vaccinate-or-mask policies 

The ‘vaccinate or mask’ option some hospitals and county health departments 
(including San Francisco, Sacramento and Yolo counties in California) are requiring is 
also not based on evidence of effectiveness. There is no scientific evidence that the 
routine wearing of surgical masks by unvaccinated healthcare workers protects either 
patients or the wear of the mask from getting the flu. We believe this practice is 
intended to coerce and intimidate workers into getting vaccinated, and is not grounded 
in thoughtful analysis of whether the practice of daily mask wearing protects anyone. 
Since the flu vaccine is typically only 59% effective in a given flu season (and can be 
substantially less effective in a bad-match year), and since there are many influenza-
like illnesses (ILI) that cannot be prevented by the flu vaccine (about 15% of ILI are 
caused by influenza) then many workers who are vaccinated can and will get the flu 

                                            
1 Osterholm, M., et al., Efficacy and effectiveness of influenza vaccines: a systematic and meta-
analysis. Lancet Infect Dis, 2011. 
2 Jefferson, T., et al., Vaccines for preventing influenza in healthy adults. Cochrane Database 
Syst Rev, 2007. 7: p. CD001269. 
3 Michiels, B., et al., A systematic review of the evidence on the effectiveness and risks of 
inactivated influenza vaccines in different target groups. Vaccine, 2011. 29(49): p. 9159-9170. 
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and they can also get another ILI. The logic of the situation tells us that it is not ‘just’ 
unvaccinated workers who are at risk of being a pre-symptomatic case of ILI (one of 
the justification we’ve been given for such policies). Both vaccinated and unvaccinated 
HCW could be a pre-symptomatic ILI case. By this logic every healthcare worker 
should be masked every day during flu season?  We are not claiming this is a path 
that should be followed, but this is the direction logic leads us if we accept that the 
vaccinate-or-mask policy makes sense. However we do believe this situation makes it 
clearer still the need for beefing up infection prevention practices (standard, contact 
and aerosol precautions) as a key to preventing the spread of flu and other ILI. 

We are also concerned that all-day mask wearing in the current environment (where 
masks are not consistently being replaced during the day) would increased exposure 
to flu virus (and other pathogens) by health workers and their patients due to the 
frequent mouth/nose/eyes contact that will happen when a worker uses their hands 
to don, duff and adjust a (possibly re-used) surgical mask throughout the day. 

We wish the report and recommendations had reviewed and commented upon the 
safety and appropriateness of this type of requirement for vaccine refusal. 

 

Workers should not be encouraged, not coerced 

We recognize that public health departments have long used police powers to mandate 
aggressive policies to protect the public from major health threats. However, we don’t 
believe the threat to patients of health workers who are unvaccinated for flu 
constitutes a major threat to the public health, compared to vaccinated workers. Is it 
an overall good idea to get more Americans vaccinated? Yes, it is. But that is not the 
same as saying the government should roll out the police powers to mandate 
vaccination, or by recommending employers do the same by making flu vaccination a 
condition of employment. We believe the government and employers should strive to 
be more effective when they educate and encourage health workers and the public to 
undertake health protective efforts, including flu vaccination. We can learn from our 
past, such as the Bloodborne Pathogens Standard, for ways to reach employees with 
vaccine and other infection prevention information. Employee relations and public 
health are not well served by the use of coercion to achieve flu vaccination ends. And it 
is not consisted with our national values openness, respect, and informed consent 
around medical treatments we receive. 

Thanks you for the opportunity to comment on the draft document. 

Sincerely,  

 
Margaret Robbins, MPH 
National Director, Occupational Safety and Health 
Coalition of Kaiser Permanente Unions 
 
1 Kaiser Plaza, 24L 
Oakland, CA  94612 
Maggie.Robbins@UnionCoalition.org 

55



 
 
 
                                                                                                           January 13, 2012 
National Vaccine Program Office 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 
Attn: Healthcare Personnel Influenza Vaccination, c/o Jennifer Gordon 
200 Independence Avenue SW 
Room 733G.3 
Washington, DC 20201 
nvpo@hhs.gov. 
 
 
Dear Sir / Madam; 
 
The New York State Nurses Association, representing more than 37,000 nurses in New 
York State, fully recognizes the importance of a goal to protect their colleagues and the 
patients they care for from the effects the seasonal influenza. The creation and 
implementation of an integrated fully comprehensive infection control program is the 
best means to achieve that goal. Vaccination is but a single component of that program 
and to elevate a single component to a mandatory status, as is suggested in 
recommendation number 4 of the report, can serve to diminish the importance of the 
other, equally important components.   
 
Furthermore, the flu begins in the community (200,00 infections) and is brought into the 
healthcare facility. The report fails to address the efforts healthcare facilities should be 
taking in the public health arena to stop the spread of the influenza at its source. Rather, 
after the fact, the report recommends taking healthcare providers away from direct patient 
care, even considering their termination, if they do not get the vaccine. It is 
counterintuitive to diminish an already understaffed healthcare work force unilaterally 
during the peak of the flu season. These tactics, while they may increase the uptake of 
vaccinations within the healthcare facility, do nothing to impact the root cause of the 
200,000 pre-hospital infections. 
 
In the report, NVAC admits that the efficacy of the flu vaccine is sub-optimal for 
particular populations and during those seasons when the vaccine is poorly matched with 
the circulating virus or when the strain shifts significantly during the season. Additionally, 
the vaccine efficacy varies annually. Mandating such a vaccine as the most effective 
means to stop the spread of the flu is misguided and NYSNA respectfully requests that 
the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services modify the HCPIVS’ 
recommendations to eliminate the mandatory option for employees.  A better alternative, 
patterned after the Hepatitis B vaccine, would be to mandate healthcare facilities to offer 
the flu vaccine free of charge and at a time and place convenient for all employees. The 
use of a standard declination form has also demonstrated positive results for increasing 
the uptake of the vaccine.  
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Additionally, NYSNA recommends that the employer be required to directly involve 
front line workers and their representatives in the development and implementation of a 
comprehensive infection prevention program.   
 
If the goal is truly intended to reduce the spread of the influenza virus, then a 
recommendation should also include a mandate for the healthcare employer to participate 
in the development and offering of community outreach programs in cooperation with the 
local departments of health to educate the general population on prevention strategies. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to offer comments to help improve the efforts to stop the 
spread of influenza, not only in the hospital setting, but in the community on whole. 
 
 
Respectfully,  
 
Renee Gecsedi 
 
Renee Gecsedi, MS, RN 
Director, Education, Practice & Research 
New York State Nurses Association 
11 Cornell Road 
Latham, NY 12110 
518 782 9400 ext 282 
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The New York State Nurses Association is the voice for nursing in the Empire State. With 
more than 37,000 members, it is New York’s largest professional association and union 
for registered nurses. The association represents registered nurses, and some all-
professional bargaining units, in New York and New Jersey. It supports nurses and 
nursing practice through education, research, legislative advocacy, and collective 
bargaining. 
 

85



January 13, 2012 

National Vaccine Program Office 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 
Attn: Healthcare Personnel Influenza Vaccination, c/o Jennifer Gordon 
200 Independence Avenue SW 
Room 733G.3 
Washington, DC 20201 

Dear Sir/Madam:  

The New York State Public Employees Federation (PEF) is writing to comment on the National Vaccine 
Advisory Committee (NVAC) Health Care Personnel Influenza Vaccination Subgroup’s (HCPIVS) draft 
report; Recommendation on Strategies to Achieve the Healthy People 2020 Annual Goal of 90% Influenza 
Vaccine Coverage for Health Care Personnel. 

PEF represents 56,000 state government employees in a myriad of New York agencies, including 15,000 
healthcare workers.  We strongly support the need for healthcare employers to develop and implement 
comprehensive programs to prevent the spread of influenza and other infectious diseases among 
employees and patients.  While there is much that we support in the report, we feel that there is a serious 
element omitted in Recommendations #1 and #2 – the direct involvement of workers and their 
representatives (if unionized), in the development and implementation of the program.  

Frontline workers and their representatives are in a unique position to understand the scenarios that can 
lead to disease transmission in their workplace and to evaluate the efficacy, feasibility, and unintended 
consequences of infection control measures that are prescribed.  This involvement, coupled with education 
and training about all aspects of the program, is critical.  Only then will employees understand the role that 
vaccination plays in a comprehensive program.  If the vaccine is then offered by the employer at no cost, 
onsite, and during work time, the likelihood of high vaccination rates is great. 

There will likely be scenarios where the vaccination rate is below the Healthy People 2020 goal of 90%.  
When this occurs, the employer should be encouraged to sit down again with the employees and their 
representatives to identify the barriers and to collectively address the shortcomings in the infection control 
and vaccination program. 

Encouraging employers to mandate vaccination, as the HCPIVS report does in Recommendation #4, is 
misguided in a few ways.  First, it will often be rendered moot if the employer complies with our 
recommendation above.  Second, mandating that individuals be vaccinated potentially violates individuals’ 
rights, for the small minority who are unable for medical or religious reasons to be vaccinated.  Third, our 
experience has been that some employers will rely on this mandatory vaccination program as a panacea, 
and will pay scant attention to other infection control measures.  As the NVAC itself recognizes, the efficacy 
of the flu vaccine is sub-optimal, and varies annually.  Thus, anything that leads to employers’ diminished 
commitment to a robust infection control program should be avoided. 

For these reasons, PEF requests that the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services modify the HCPIVS’ 
Recommendations in the manner outlined above, adding a requirement that employers directly involve 
their workers and their representatives, and eliminating Recommendation #4. 

Thank you for considering PEF’s comments. 

Sincerely, 

 
 

Kenneth Brynien 
President   

New York State 

PUBLIC EMPLOYEES        

FEDERATION AFL-CIO         

1168-70 Troy-Schenectady Road       

P.O. Box 12414 
Albany, NY 12212-2414 
 

 
OFFICERS: 
 
Kenneth Brynien 
President 
 
Arlea Gabe Igoe 
Secretary-Treasurer 
 
Patricia Baker 
Tom Comanzo 
Joe Fox 
Vice Presidents 
 
REGIONAL COORDINATORS: 
 
Kevin Hintz 
Region 1 
 
Bonnie Wood 
Region 2 
 
John Prince 
Region 3 
 
Peter Banks 
Region 4 
 
Mary Twitchell 
Region 5 
 
Kevin Conley 
Region 6 
 
Tom Donahue 
Region 7 
 
William Wurster 
Region 8 
 
Vivian Street 
Region 9 
 
Vernetta Chesimard 
Region 10 
 
Jemma Marie-Hanson 
Region 11 
 
Constance Batts 
Region 12 
 
 
TRUSTEES: 
 
Gail Noble 
Adam Sumlin 
Olubiyi Sehindemi 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Affiliated with the American Federation of Teachers, AFL-CIO and Service Employees International Union  

(518) 785-1900 

(800) 342-4306 

Fax (518) 785-1814 
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        January 16, 2012 

National Vaccine Program Office 

U.S. Department of Health & Human Services 

Attn:  Healthcare Personnel Influenza Vaccination c/o Jennifer Gordon 

200 Independence Avenue, SW 

Room 733- G.3 

Washington, DC 20201 

 

Dear Sir or Madam 

On behalf of the Nurse Alliance of Pennsylvania, a subsidiary of Service Employees 
International Union (SEIU) Healthcare Pennsylvania, thank you for the opportunity 
to present our comments on the draft, ‘Strategies to Achieve the Healthy People 
2020 Annual Coverage Goals for Influenza Vaccination in Healthcare Personnel.” 

 

The Nurse Alliance of Pennsylvania is the voice of 10,000 registered nurses and 
licensed practical nurses in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.  Our nurses can be 
found throughout healthcare facilities- working on the frontline in hospitals, long-
term care facilities, clinics, and prisons. 

 

As nurses we know the importance for a well-rounded infection control program to 
combat the influenza virus.  We strongly support employer-sponsored voluntary 
vaccination programs. 

 

Employers who provide a well-developed mandated educational program that 
provides support and answers to the individual concerns of personnel will be 
rewarded with a strong compliance.  Vaccinations should be provided free of charge 
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and easily assessable on work units to further promote compliance. As such, we 
would like to declare our support for HCPIVS recommendations #1 and 2. 

 

However, we do not and cannot support HCPIVS recommendation #4 that allows 
employers to mandate the influenza vaccine for healthcare personnel.  We see this 
as a basic disregard of the civil liberties of individuals based on a supposition that 
has little or no scientific foundation. 

 

We feel that such a change will promote a false sense of security within the 
healthcare environment and in the general public.  Instead the recommendation 
should be to promote an increase in those environmental practices that prevent the 
spread and transmission of the virus within facilities.  This would be of more benefit 
and would provide an effective protection against the spread of influenza. 

 

The annual vaccinations that have been developed provide a limited effectiveness 
against the influenza virus.  When a vaccine can claim only an effectiveness of 38-
59%, how can there be a justification that the vaccine is so relevant as to 
recommend mandating it? 

 

In conclusion, the Nurse Alliance of Pennsylvania supports a Mandatory-Offering of 
Vaccination by Employers as well as a mandatory, well-developed educational 
program with the option for employee declination statements allowing for medical 
contraindication, or religious and/or personal objections.  Instead, we believe that 
more progress would be made towards the Healthy People 2020 goals by focusing 
efforts and resources on developing a more-effective, longer-lasting influenza 
vaccine as suggested in HVPICS recommendation #5.  

 

Sincerely, 

Deborah Bonn 

Director, Pennsylvania Nurse Alliance 

SEIU Healthcare Pennsylvania 

91



107



108



109



110



111



112



113



116



117



118



119



120



121


	Combined02152012.pdf
	02_AFL-CIO Comments NVAC HCPIVS Report 1-12-12
	03_AFSCME_im4511_20120113_154401
	04_AFT_National Vaccine Program Office - HealthcarePersonnel Influenza Vaccinnation Sub-group v 1
	10_AAPS_Public_Comment
	12_AFACWA
	17_CANursesAssociation
	18_CSEA
	19_CKPU comment NVAC 16Jan12
	30_NYSNA letter to NVAC
	31_NYS PEF's NVAC Comments
	33_Pa NA Flu NVAC Comments
	34_OSHA Comments - Health Care Personnel Influenza Vaccination Subgroup Draft Report (01-13-12)
	36_SEIU_Flu NVAC comments final 1-16-12
	38_USW Comments NVAC HCPIVS Report 1-16-2012


